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Contra Costa County Grand Jury Report 1209 

City Retirement Plans 

An Unsustainable Benefit? 

TO: Contra Costa City Mayors and Council Members 

SUMMARY 
The cost of public agency employees' retirement benefits has become a hot-button topic. 
Increased benefits granted during good economic times are now corning back to haunt local 
governments that are struggling to maintain public services. Cities are required to spend an 
increasing portion of their limited budget dollars to meet their retirement obligations. In a 
number of instances, cities have found that the increased cost of funding retirement benefits at 
current levels requires expenditures that limit their ability to maintain services to their citizens. 

Sixteen of the cities in Contra Costa County (County) provide a defined benefit retirement plan 
to their employees and some may be facing unsustainable retirement plan costs. Some of these 
cities have made changes to their retirement plans to reduce their future costs, but a number have 
not. With or without changes, the near-term future indicates an increase in costs associated with 
retirement benefits. These costs may be of particular concern to residents of cities which have a 
large portion of their General Fund dollars committed to paying for employee retirements, which 
in some cases includes not only the cost of pensions, but life-time health-related benefits as well. 

Three cities in the County provide a defined contribution retirement plan to their employees. 
These plans tend to limit unexpected future financial exposure by capping the city's contribution 
to the retirement plans. 

In February 2012, the Governor's Twelve Point Pension Reform Plan (Governor's Pension 
Reform Plan) was released as a bill and a proposed constitutional amendment. The pension 
reform bill would take substantial steps to alter retirement benefits for new governmental 
employees, as well as eliminate some benefits for current employees. While not all aspects of 
the reform proposal may be applicable to all local governmental entities, it represents a good 
model for addressing the looming retirement obligation challenge. 

BACKGROUND 
Local governmental agencies have been experiencing difficult financial times over the past 
several years. Faced with the sharp decreases in revenue, many public agencies have had to 
reduce expenditures, resulting in loss of jobs and services. Unfortunately, some of the costs of 
doing business have not decreased, but have increased, absorbing a larger portion of the "budget 
pie" and thus reducing the funds available for public services. Public sector retirement plans 
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